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Search and Governance Committee
Minutes 
	Date
	22 January 2020
	Time
	10.00

	Venue
	Hastings  

	Chair
	Henry Ball 

	Membership: Henry Ball (Chair pro tem), Kevin Cowley, Clive Cooke (CEO), David Smith, 

 Derek Stevens, Gill Short


	Apologies: Kevin Cowley


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies

Apologies were noted from Kevin Cowley. David Smith said he had dialogue with Kevin Cowley about today’s agenda. 
	

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

No conflicts of interest were declared
	

	3) 
	Chair’s introduction and welcomes

Henry Ball welcomed all to the meeting and said that chairing arrangments for this meeting were to be discussed on today’s agenda. He reminded the committee that David Smith has been visiting ESCG committees and meeting with governors as preparation for taking on role of Chair of the ESCG in March 2020. 
	

	4) 
	Minutes of the last meeting held on 12 November 2019 matters arising

THE MINUTES OF THE 12 NOVEMBER 2019 WERE AGREED AS AN ACCURATE AND TRUE RECORD.

Matters arising were noted on the accompanying paper. The following updates were also received: 

Policy on obtaining the views of staff and students - a KPI might be added for completion of student surveys and that the Executive Officer responsible should be listed. 
Action: Clive Cooke will pick this up (to be mindful of conversation held at item 9. Succession planning).

	CC

	5) 
	Review of the Director of Governance’s independence

The Committee agreed that the arrangements for ensuring the independence of the Director of Governance are appropriate. Mia Brown advised she now has a mentor from within the FE Sector (Director of Governance at Eastleigh) 

David Smith asked if Mia Brown is also attending South East Network meetings. Mia Brown confirmed she is.  

Henry Ball said it was important to understand the independence of the role.
THE COMMITTEE APPROVED ARRANGEMENTS.  
Gill Short asked if Mia Brown felt her induction and ongoing support was robust.  Mia Brown confirmed the induction was incredibly helpful and there is enough ongoing support. Mia Brown advised admin support is still outstanding. Henry Ball confirmed a commitment to ensuring this is resolved in a long term way. 

	

	6) 
	CEO recruitment update

Henry Ball reminded the committee that the college was not able to recruit a CEO at the last set of interviews. He advised that two very strong female candidates withdrew late in the process due to concerns about the financial viability of the college. The advice from the recruitment company used in the recruitment process was to go market until the college was clearer about its long term financial security. 
He advised that Clive Cooke and members of the Executive Team have been working to accurately forecast the college’s financial performance for this and next year. There is a cautious optimism that the outturn for this financial year will be Requires Improvement, but there is a target next year to be at the top end of Requires Improvement, into Good.  Henry Ball advised that the points system previously used has been replaced by a new financial monitoring model. All being well, CEO recruitment should start in March/ April 2020. 
Gill Short questioned the viability of the proposed timeframe. Henry Ball agreed the timeframe was tight. Gill Short asked for assurances about the financial situation, advising she has seen the predecessor college struggle financially a number of times. Clive Cooke advised that the CFO has experience of financial forecasting but that systems have not always lended themselves to accurate reporting on a larger scale. He provided assurance that the new financial model has greater capabilities as well as a being a tool to better control costs. He advised that a quarter 1 review shows finances on target and that quarter 2 will be mid Feb- end Feb, with a number of issues that need to be robustly managed, e.g. continually enrolments for adults and apprenticeships and £500k of non-pay costs. He advised that at this point in time the college is as confident about financial recovery as it can be.
Derek Stevens asked for confirmation about the status of the regularity audit. Clive Cooke advised KPMG are content with the evidence provided and that we are awaiting the outcome from review of allocation undertaken by the ESFA. 

Henry Ball advised the FEC may request to be involved in the selection of the CEO, but that their position on this will be made clearer following a final visit on 31 January 2020. 

David Smith advised the FEC’s report may be published by mid-Feb and that any potential CEO would be wanting to review this. 

Gill Short asked if it was usual practice for the FEC to be involved in CEO recruitment. Henry Ball said that this is usual practice when colleges are under significant intervention and scrutiny. 

	

	7) 
	Membership update

· Renewals

No renewals were noted. 

· Resignations

No resignations were noted. 
· Exit interviews 

The exit interview for Diana Garnham was noted. 
Mia Brown reminded all that Ian Jungius’s fourth term of office came to an end in December 2019. 

Action: Mia Brown to send exit interview

Action: Mia Brown to draft Tony Campbell a letter to advise that his term of office is to expire on 28 March 2020.
· ‘New Recruitment plans’

David Smith advised that the following people have expressed an interest in joining the Board, (list includes current governor recommendations):

· Carlotta Zorzi (Oracle and UoSx): digital transformation; corporate commercial; recommended by Mark Fisher
· Victoria Conheady: (Hastings BC) regeneration and culture; recommended by Simon Hubbard
· Paul Turton: (Eastbourne BC and Lewes DC) complex capital and estates planning; SEND; recommended by David Smith 
· Catherine Manning (Education and Training Foundation) teaching, learning, assessment, educational research; self-enquiry

Mia Brown advised the recruitment should be open and transparent and should not rely solely on informal networks as this limits the field of candidates. 
Gill Short agreed with Mia Brown. 

Derek Stevens said it was important to ensure the whole county is well represented at Board.  

Mia Brown asked if there was any merit it reaching out to any local organisations that support underrepresented groups in public life. 

IT WAS AGREED TO ARRANGE AN INFORMAL MEETING LATE FEB/ EARLY MARCH WITH CONTINUING GOVERNORS PLUS INTERESTED PARTIES.
Action: Mia Brown 

IT WAS AGREED FOR DAVID SMITH TO PROGRESS DISCUSSION WITH KEY BOROUGH/DISTRICT/COUNTY CONTACTS REGARDING RECRUITMENT. 
Action: David Smith  

IT WAS AGREED TO ISSUE AN INVITATION VIA THE ESCG GOVERNANCE WEBSITE TO ATTRACT POTENTIAL GOVERNORS. 
Action: Mia Brown  
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	8) 
	Membership for 2019-20 

A. Board profile 

The Board profile was noted. Specifically:

· There are currently 15 Board members, of which 11 (73%)  are male

· All 15 (100%) Board members are white - 86% white British and 7% white Irish and 7% White French.

· 13% of governors have a declared disability

· Age profile – as reported by Board

70 plus – 20%

60-69 – 47%

50-59 – 20%

40-49 – 0%

30-39 – 7%

18-29 – 0%

IT WAS AGREED THAT GOING FORWARDS THE MONITORING FORM WILL COLLECT ALL PROTECTED CHARACTERISTICS OUTLINED IN THE EQUALITY ACT 2010.   THIS INCLUDES THE ADDITION OF: GENDER RE-ASSIGNMENT, REGION OR BELIEF, MARRIAGE OR CIVIL PARTNERSHIP. PREGNANCY AND MATERNITY AND SEXUAL ORIENTATION (WITH THE CAVEAT THAT RESPONDENTS CAN ANSWER PREFER NOT TO SAY). 
Henry Ball reminded all that the Board carefully considered the effect on the board profile of extending terms of office during the merger but that this was always planned to be addressed in succession planning. 
B. Composition of Board 

The composition of the Board was noted.

C. Terms of office

The terms of office were noted and discussed further under 9. Succession planning. 
D. Co-opted and Local Board Membership

Mia Brown advised the  2 year term of office for 4 of the 5 co-opts are due to end on 28.03.20, leaving 1 gap on Audit (Mia Brown advised that Co-opted Member Roger Dennard has articulated his request to not extend his co-opted membership beyond March 2020), 1 HR gap and 2 Finance gaps. One co-opt (Madina Tash, Finance) has a term of office in to 2021. 

Henry Ball said he thought Sue Walton’s term of office was into 2021.
Action: Mia Brown to check Sue Walton’s term of office. 

Local Board Membership was noted as positive with employer and community representatives on them to support the development of locally specific curriculum. 

David Smith asked for consideration of the chairing arrangements of the Hastings Local Board when Tony Campbell leaves. Mia Brown advised she raised at the last Search and Governance meeting that the nominated chair was not a member of the ESCG Board – see November minutes.

Action: Mia Brown and David Smith to discuss. 

E. Staff and Student membership

Staff 

The two staff members have terms of office which expire in September 2022.
David Smith raised the possibility of having three staff members to replicate arrangements for the student voice on the Board. 
Gill Short advocated having three staff members from each campus.

Henry Ball said that in his view staff are more able to take a boarder view of the college and that a discussion should be held with two staff members to solicit their views about representation on the Board and what two-way communication mechanisms are in place between the workforce and the Board and vice versa. Clive Cooke agreed. 
Mia Brown advised the ESCG Instrument & Articles (I&As) allow for ‘at least one, and not  more  than  four (under transitional arrangements for academic year 2018/19) ,  members  who are members  of the  institution's  staff  and  have  a  contract   of  employment  with  the institution and  who  have  been  nominated   and  elected…’
Students
David Smith advised that a cross-campus meeting resulted in three students being nominated to join the Board. Mia Brown the ESCG I&As stipulate ‘up to three’. 
IT WAS AGREED TO MOVE TO THREE STUDENT GOVERNORS, RATHER THAN THE CURRENT TWO.   
ACTION: Mia Brown 

David Smith advised that as the nomination process was delayed and should have happened at the start of the Autumn term, two of the three students are in their second years and technically ‘out of scope’ against a current ESCG preference that they should be on course for a full academic year after joining the board.
IT WAS AGREED TO MAKE ALLOWANCES DUE TO THE DELAY IN THEIR RECRUITMENT.   
David Smith said the meeting was a rich source of imaginative and highly practical ideas on how the Board can better enable the student voice to be effectively embedded in governing body strategic thinking. David Smith advised we now have an online group set up that could be a reference point for a whole range of ‘checks and listening’

There was general discussion about improving the way that all student governors, student members of local board, student unions and all learners interact and influence Board decision making. The same discussion was had regarding staff. 
David Smith said the development of mechanisms for capturing the ‘adult learner voice’ is an issue he would like to take forward. Gill Short was keen to pilot something on this topic via the Lewes Local Board. 
Action: Gill Short to add to the Lewes Local Board agenda. 

Action: Mia Brown to forward plan a discussion between the staff governors, Mia Brown and David Smith later in the year. 

Action: Mia Brown to induct new student governors ahead of extraordinary meeting on 26 Feb. 

F. Committee Membership
Committee Membership was noted, which led to a discussion on committee structure, chairing and advisers going forwards – see more under 9. Succession planning. 
	MB

MB

DS

MB

GS

MB

MB



	9) 
	Succession planning

· Induction review

Mia Brown presented the revised induction presentation. 
THIS WAS APPROVED. 

· Succession planning for the Board and Committees
Mia Brown advised that between March and June 2020, 5 Independent Governors will be leaving. 

· Henry Ball – replaced by David Smith (March 2020)

· Tony Campbell – leaving vice chair gap (March 2020)

· Simon Hubbard –  leaving a HR Committee Chair gap (May 2020)
· Derek Stevens – leaving  Audit Chair gap (June 2020) already replaced by Angela Smith 

· Pat Farmer – leaving a CIC Chair gap (August 2020)
David Smith presented a summary of suggested ways forward on the refreshing of the Board and its committee structures, in the light of the ending of terms of several experienced board members in 2020 and in response to the ‘improvement agenda; that both internal (self) assessment and external (FEC, ESFA, OfSTED) assessment.

A loss of expertise was recognised in a number of areas, inducing; curriculum and quality, finance, funding and complex projects, local authority relationship, organisational culture, audit and risk, Hastings, Eastbourne, Rother and Lewes, plus chief exec/senior leader experience. Chairing experience was also recognised as a gap, (Current Board Chair and Vice; Q&S; Audit, CIC and HR chairs all exiting)

Clive Cooke asked if discussions today would support David Smith in his thinking around tier 2 arrangements. David Smith said they would, and that he values continued dialogue with Henry Ball and Clive Cooke on this. Gill Short asked when governors will be updated on arrangements. Henry Ball said he hoped this would be firmed up by the extraordinary meeting on 26 February.  
David Smith indicated that he was minded to propose to Board the following changes to the current committee structure and chairing arrangements: 
Standing committees;

· Finance (Chair MF)
· HR (Chair  TBC)
· Audit (Chair AS)
· Curriculum and Standards (note change) ( Possibly GS in interim)
· Governance Development (note change) (KC to Chair) 
· Remuneration and Performance (note change) chair to be identified. Mia Brown advised this cannot be David Smith. 
THESE WERE AGREED AS SENSIBLE RECOMMENDATIONS. 
In addition 

· Transformation Committee (Chair IM); oversight and scrutiny of major and complex projects (inc Estates; Digital Strategy; Organisational Development 

THIS WAS AGREED AS A SENSIBLE RECOMMENDATION. 
Also David Smith asked for consideration of the appointment of paid ‘special advisers’ to Chairs and committees, where the College is losing Board experience/expertise. The following was proposed: 
· Examples could be: adviser support for a new Curriculum and Standards Chair; adviser support on Finance and/or HR and/or complex projects
· Budget to be covered from Governance budget 19/20 and planned for 20/21?

Henry Ball suggested that Curriculum and Standards be open to candidates with experience of sixth form colleges.
Gill Short and Derek Stevens were very supportive of the special adviser approach.  

Henry Ball said he was in favour of the idea of Chairs being able to access specialised advice, but asked Clive Cooke how Executive team might feel. Clive Cooke agreed that he would not want the Executive Team to feel undervalued.  David Smith agreed and said he would want to make sure Chairs feel fully supported also. 

THIS WAS AGREED IN PRINCIPAL

The following was agreed:

· David Smith to present all recommendations discussed today to Board on 26 February, with a progress report tabled for March 2020

· Up to 6 vacancies to be recruited to

· Vice Chair succession planning

Mia Brown advised that as per the Standing Orders the Vice Chair should be recruited from within the board membership through an internal election process. In the event of no appointment being made the process will be repeated in an attempt to secure an appointment.  
IT WAS AGREED TO HOLD ELECTIONS AT THE 31 MARCH BOARD MEETING. 

ACTION: Mia Brown to forward plan. 

Background documents consulted during discussion: Skills audit 2019 & Items 8 A-F under Membership 
	DS
MB


	10) 
	Self-assessment planning 

a. Board self-assessment 

Mia Brown advised the terms of reference for the Search and Governance Committee state it will advise the ESCG Board on effectiveness including governance self-assessment and evaluation procedures.   This is carried out annually with findings reported at the May meeting. Mia Brown advised she has undertaken some research to improve the board self-assessment process. 
THE FOLLOWING ACTIONS WERE AGREED AND WILL BE INTRODUCED FOR COMPLETION BY END OF APRIL AT THE 31 MARCH BOARD.
ACTION: Mia Brown 

1. Move Question 39 to near the top of the list. 

2. Include a question how effectively the Board evolves and adapts to meet learners needs 

3. Include a question around impact on outcomes for learners from Board activity – the ‘so what’ question  

4. Include a question about how effective the Board is at complying  with legal and regulatory requirements (specify what this is)
5. Include a question as to how far Governors feel they are supplied with accurate information and relevant advice to aid constructive challenge 

6. Re-frame Q41 into a question 

7. Include a question around the relationship between the Board and the Strategic Plan and efficiency of monitoring arrangments 

8. Remove Q’s 25-28 as these are duplicated in the Chairs Appraisal survey  

9. Include a question about how effectively the Board conducts it affairs openly and with transparency 

10. Include a question asking from views on how well the Board obtains assurance of the quality of learning, teaching and assessment and promotes continuous improvement 

11. Firm up questioning around setting of an appropriate financial strategy, including annual budgets and medium term income and expenditure and cash flow plans – based on realistic data and assumptions. 

12. Undertake benchmarking against last year’s responses

13. Develop an improvement plan from responses and monitor progress

b. Committee self-assessment

Mia Brown reminded the committee that it is customary for an annual review of Committee effectiveness to be undertaken asking Committee members to reflect on the extent to which their committees have met their terms of reference and remain fit for purpose. She advised this includes an annual review of the Committee chair. This process works well to provide evidence of committee effectiveness and highlights areas for further work. 

THE COMMITTEE SELF- ASSESSMENT QUESTIONS WERE AGREED. 

IT WAS AGREED TO DEVELOP A SYSTEM TO ENSURE RECOMMENDATIONS ARISING FROM SELF-ASSESSMENT ACTIVITY ARE ACTED UPON AND PROGRESS MONITORED.
ACTION: Mia Brown. 

Gill Short asked for confirmation about the status of the external governance review discussed at the September and November meeting. It was noted that this has been superseded by discussions today. 

c. Training needs

Henry Ball said that David Smith in his capacity as new chair will meet with all continuing (ie after July 2020) governors in the summer term to identify any additional training needs.
Action: Mia Brown 

d. Skills audit

Mia Brown advised that a skills audit is conducted each year. She asked the committee to consider and comment on current questions and proposed a few amendments.
THE SUGGESTED AMENDMENTS WERE AGREED AND AS WITH ALL SELF-ASSESSMENT ACTIVTY WILL BE INTRODUCED FOR COMPLETION BY END OF APRIL AT THE 31 MARCH BOARD.

e. Review of Chair 

It was acknowledged that the role of Chair in leading the governing body is crucial and extends well beyond the Instrument and Articles of Government. Mia Brown reminded the Committee that this includes an annual review of the performance of the Chair.
IT WAS AGREED DUE TO THE DEPARTURE OF THE CURRENT CHAIR TO NOT UNDERTAKE A PERFOMANCE REVIEW BUT RATHER, TO CAPTURE LEARNING FROM AN EXIT INTERVIEW. 
f. Review of Director of Governance 

It was agreed for the Director of Governance’s Performance Review to be undertaken at the same time as other senior post holders. 
Mia Brown advised that results of activity A-D will be discussed at this committee in May 2020.
Action: Mia Brown to forward plan. 
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	11)
	Attendance report, governor activity & governor performance 

Attendance report
Mia Brown reminded the committee that they are responsible for receiving regular attendance records of ESCG Board and Committee members and making any appropriate recommendations as a consequence.

The following was noted:

· ESCG Board attendance – 97%, up 12% this time last year. 

· Audit – 100% - on par with last year 

· Finance – 71%, up 11% 

· Human Resources – 80%, on par with last year 

· Quality and Standards – 85%, up 10% 

· Remuneration Committee – 100%, on par with last year

· Search and Governance – 86%, down 14% (this equates to 2 apologies) 

· Capital and Infrastructure – 86%  

· All three local college boards have been very well attended. 

· In October 2019 there was an Extraordinary Board Meeting with 80% attendance. 

There were no governors with poor attendance.

The average individual attendance for governors is 96%, (although David Smith’s attendance at a number of committees raises the outcome by 1%). This compares with 82% this time last year. Attendance for co-opts is at 83% (compared to 86% last year).  

Nationally there is a good level of attendance by governors.  

The final data for FE Colleges only for 2018/19 is:

· Mean average attendance rate of 104 colleges – 81.47%

· Range of attendance rates: lowest - 69%; highest - 94%

Governor activity

The engagement of governors outside and additional to their attendance is recorded.  As far as possible individual governor records are produced by Director of Governance and form part of the Chair’s annual appraisals with governors.  There was a discussion again about how to better record this. It was agreed to have paper copies of a recording template on the table for each board meeting. 

Action: Mia Brown 

Governor Performance 

The chair and vice-Chair undertook Governor appraisals in July and September 2019. The paperwork has been misplaced but no concerns were reported. Individual learning needs have been discussed and addressed. 

Impact Log 

The Director of Governance has produced an ‘impact log’. All ‘challenges’ made by governors are recorded and records will be produced by Director of Governance and will form part of the Chair’s annual appraisals with governors. It is hoped this approach will help demonstrate how effectively governors fulfil both the support and challenge function of their role. Gill Short and Derek Stevens were in favor of this initiative. 
Action: Mia Brown to speak with David Smith about the continuation of this. 
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	12)
	Audit issues identified during internal/external audit

Mia Brown advised of a medium priority management action which related to the mapping undertaken by the group in May 2019 against the Code of Good Governance for English Colleges, where we had said we were partially compliant, particularly in relation to Equality & Diversity. It was noted that the relevant polices have since been implemented.

IT WAS AGREED TO REVIEW MAPPING IN SEPTEMBER 2020.

Action: Mia Brown 
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	13)
	Review of E governance 

Mia Brown advised that Boardpacks seems to be favored amongst the governance professionals network. She said that all providers are of similar cost with three main competitors. She reminded the committed that Ra negotiated the cost to  £1000 a year. 
All felt Boardpacks is effective and provides value for money. 

IT WAS AGREED TO CONTINUE WITH BOARDPACKS. 


	

	14)
	Update on national policy/ legislative developments and best practice for governance 

Mia Brown advised last couple of months have been dominated by the general election and legislation has been slim on the ground. More will become apparent after 31 Jan 2020.

Perhaps the most relevant update for the ESCG Board is the new Integrated College Finance Model will be requiring Board sign off in the next month. This new integrated financial model for colleges is the replacement for the CFADS model that Biram and other CFOs have previously used. Biram has advised that the ESFA/PMO were moving away from the old CFADS model because, ostensibly, it didn’t work.  

IT WAS AGREED TO HOLD A SESSION PRIOR TO AN UPCOMING BOARD ON THE NEW FINANCIAL MODEL.
Action: Clive Cooke to arrange and Mia Brown to forward plan. 
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	15)
	Any other business
Gill Short noted that today is Henry Ball’s last meeting of the committee  and extended her thanks and gratitude for taking on the role following Diana Garnham’s departure. 
	


1
PAGE  
11

[image: image1.jpg]